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August 15, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The attached proposed ordinance would authorize the King County Executive to enter into an Intergovernmental Land Transfer Agreement with the city of Kenmore to allow the transfer of certain lands at the North Kenmore Portal Site, to the city, as mitigation for the construction and operational impacts of the Brightwater project, consistent with the mitigation agreement.
The land transfer agreement and the protective covenants it contains would insure that the property to be transferred to the city as mitigation would be protected and maintained in perpetuity as park, open space and recreational facilities.
Additionally under the transfer agreement, the city would agree to protect and maintain in perpetuity the wetlands, streams and riparian habitat at the portal site in compliance with Brightwater’s federal and state permits.
Background
When the King County Council adopted the Regional Wastewater Services Plan in 1999, it adopted important environmental mitigation policies that have guided the Brightwater project to date.
Environmental mitigation policy EMP-4 in Chapter 28.86.140 states, “King County shall mitigate the long-term and short-term impacts for wastewater facilities in the communities in which they are located.  The county’s goal will be to construct regional wastewater facilities that enhance the quality of life in the region and in the local community, and are not detrimental to the quality of life in their vicinity.”
 “In addition, environmental mitigation policy EMP-5 states, “King County shall enter into a negotiated mitigation agreement with any community that is adversely impacted by the expansions or addition of major regional wastewater conveyance and treatment facilities.  Such agreements shall be executed in conjunction with the project permit review.”
In conjunction with the permitting process for the North Kenmore Portal, King County negotiated a mitigation agreement with the city of Kenmore to address the potential significant environmental impacts of the Brightwater project on the city of Kenmore and its residents.  As part of the negotiated mitigation agreement King County agreed, subject to King County Council approval, that the land acquired for the North Kenmore Portal that is not needed by King County for the maintenance and operation of the portal and conveyance structures, would be considered “surplus property” and would be transferred to the city of Kenmore after completion of the Brightwater construction.
On September 26, 2005 the Kenmore City Council approved execution of the mitigation agreement with King County.  Based upon all of King County’s mitigation commitments set forth in the agreement, the city agreed to approve and to issue the necessary building permits for the construction of the North Kenmore Portal structures and facilities and the construction of the North Kenmore Portal site is well underway.
During this same time period, negotiations with the property owner for purchase of the needed land reached an impasse and the county was forced to file a condemnation action to establish the value of the property.  On June 9, 2006, after a one-month condemnation trial, King County Superior Court Judge Charles Mertel ruled that the value of the North Kenmore Portal property was $7.61 million and King County paid the court-ordered value.
This ordinance would enable the creation and protection of a valuable regional asset within the city of Kenmore.  Important wetland, stream and riparian resources would be protected, and non-environmentally sensitive land areas would be provided for open space, or development into park and recreational uses, available to all King County ratepayers.
King County and its contractors would have the use of the entire North Kenmore Portal site during construction and then after construction, King County would retain, in fee, the land it needs for permanent and anticipated wastewater treatment and conveyance facilities.  King County would also reserve permanent utility easements on the transferred property for planned and anticipated future utility facilities and structures.  The form to reserve those utility easements is set forth in Exhibit C to the agreement.
After construction of the Brightwater project, the city and county would work together to divide the property into two or more legal lots, one which the county would retain in fee and the other to be deeded to the city.  The lots would be surveyed and legal descriptions would be created at that time.  Those legal descriptions would be attached to the transfer agreement as exhibits A and B (currently those exhibits are blank).  The process is described in the agreement.  King County would also reserve permanent utility easements on the transferred property for planned and anticipated future utility facilities and structures.  
If you have any questions regarding this ordinance, please feel free to contact Gunars Sreibers, Manager of the Brightwater Project in the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-2113.

I recommend approval of this ordinance.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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